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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
November 13, 2018
Glasgow Public Library
Council Members Present:  Sonny Williams, Andy Ryan, Mike Turner, Andrea Bradley, Greg Hartbarger, Monica Dock
Also Present:  Mayor Ruby Clark, Sr. Admin. Asst. Jane Higginbotham, Interim Town Manager Jon Ellestad, Town Attorney Tom Simons, Town Treasurer Steven Drasye, Chief Angel Poole
Guests Present:  Bill Tanger with FORVA, Councilor-Elect Aaron Britton, Boyd Walker, Billie Wells
The Pledge of Allegiance and a brief prayer were led by Mayor Ruby Clark.  

Mayor Ruby Clark called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.  
Public Hearing:

Town Attorney Tom Simons stated the amendment of the Glasgow Town Charter changing any reference from “sergeant” to “chief of police” has been advertised per the requirement of State Code.  Town Attorney Simons stated the changes are in Sections 4, 5, 6, and 7 of The Charter in the Code of the Town of Glasgow, Virginia.  Town Attorney Simons stated the amendment will be sent to the General Assembly for the January/February 2019 Session to be changed.

No public comment.
Public Comment:
Billie Wells – Vandalism at 1213 Anderson Street.  Mr. Wells stated he has been back in Glasgow for 22 years and has had property stolen and vandalized many times and needs answers from Council.
Review of Minutes:

Motion by Andy Ryan and Seconded by Mike Turner to approve the minutes for Regular Council Meeting October 9, 2018, and special called meetings October 15, 2018, October 23, 2018 and October 24, 2018.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Consideration of Bills:

There were no bills that met the requirement of $500 or over per State Code except utilities.
Police Report:
Chief Poole had 55 calls for service; 620 miles; 18 citizen assists; worked out six (6) cases for juvenile probation, civil matters, and larceny; served two (2) protective orders for other departments; served one (1) civil ECO; handed out three (3) traffic summons and seven (7) warnings; conducted eight (8) business checks; held the first Trunk or Treat at the Farmers Market.  Chief Poole stated she had a lot of training in October for the CAD and re-certifications.  Chief Poole stated she is still chasing buzzards.  Councilor Sonny Williams asked Chief Poole if she is still writing tickets for the large trucks on Sallings Mountain.  Chief Poole stated she found out that DMV is now giving the trucks permits to cross Sallings Mountain as long as they are delivering and/or picking up.  Chief Poole stated she told DMV that there is a DMV sign posted on the mountain stating trucks are not allowed.  Chief Poole stated she has been asked by citizens if she is planning an event for Easter.  Chief Poole stated she told them she does not have the money in her budget for events unless she gets donations or the Town gives her money.  
Treasurer Report:
Town Treasurer Steven Drasye gave Council members a copy of the Revenue and Expense Report for the period ending October 31, 2018. Treasurer Drasye reported the General Fund expenditures exceeded revenues by $46,051.00, Water Fund expenditures exceeded revenues by $26,764.00, and Sewer Fund revenues were $18,746.00 higher than expenditures.  The report included the balance of the Town’s checking and savings account as of October 31, 2018.  Treasurer Drasye reported the Town had $870,197.00 in checking and savings accounts as of October 31, 2018.

Committee/Commission Reports:
A. Farmers Market.  Carolyn Bradley sent an email thanking the Town of Glasgow for allowing the Glasgow Ruritans, as Farmers Market Managers, to plan and host the first annual Arts and Crafts Bazaar on Saturday, November 3, 2018.  Mrs. Bradley stated there were 21 craft and food vendors for the day, and the event was very successful.
B. Parks and Recreation Committee.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated the Parks and Recreation Committee met last month and talked about special events, having several smaller events instead of one (1) large event.  Town Manager Ellestad stated it is unrealistic for the Parks and Recreation Committee to not have a budget.  Town Manager Ellestad stated they talked about the old carnival grounds and how to bring the site up-to-date.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the site is a good location for special events, and can be used by the Town as well as letting people rent it.  Town Manager Ellestad stated it is too much money to create ball fields, but he is looking at the three (3) buildings on the property to see how much it would be to put them back in working order.  Town Manager Ellestad stated a lot can be done with volunteer labor, with the Town buying the supplies.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the biggest cost would be getting the electric checked and bringing it up to code.  Town Manager Ellestad asked Town Council if they are interested in him pursuing this any further.  Town Manager Ellestad stated Mr. Locher is willing to work with the Town on this project.  It was the consensus from Town Council to continue looking at this.  Councilor Sonny Williams stated the Ruritans may be interested in taking this on as a Spring project for next year.

C. Request from Bill Tanger of the Friends of the River Virginia (FORVA).  Mr. Tanger stated he is asking Council to support a letter to VDOT to reduce the speed limit on Route 501 as FORVA is working on a new take-out at Balcony Falls.  Mr. Tanger stated the Rockbridge County Supervisors supported this.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated even though this is not in the Town of Glasgow limits, it does support the Glasgow’s Comprehensive Plan regarding recreation.  It was the consensus from Town Council to support letter to VDOT asking for a reduction of speed limit on Route 501.
Old Business:

A. Survey Town Lot at End of 10th Street and Virginia Street.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated Mr. Locher no longer needs this so is being permanently dropped.  

B. Town Sgt. Title Changed in Town Charter.  
Motion by Mike Turner and Seconded by Andrea Bradley to amend the Glasgow Town Charter, Section 4, Section 5, Section 6, and Section 7, changing any reference therein from “town sergeant” to “chief of police”.

Roll Call:

S. Williams – Yes 

A. Ryan – Yes


M. Turner - Yes

A. Bradley – Yes

G. Hartbarger – Yes

M. Dock – Yes

Motion Carried with unanimous voice vote.

C. Abandoned Property at 709 8th Street.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated the property is still not totally clean but enough progress has been made to hold off on tearing the building down.  Councilor Monica Dock asked about the other abandoned properties.  Councilor Dock stated the list had been prioritized with three (3) other properties at the top of the list.  Town Manager Ellestad stated he did not realize Council had already prioritized the list.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated the other properties are 138 Catawba Street, 605 Shawnee Street, and 900 Rockbridge Road, which burned down earlier this year.  Town Attorney Simons stated the owners have all received the second certified letter.  Town Attorney Simons stated he will update Council on this at the December 11, 2018 Town Council meeting.
D. Sewer Rehab Project Update.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated the project is now over 50% complete.  Town Manager Ellestad stated Portland should finish by the end of the year on the pipe bursting, Atkins will be here several more months, and Prism still has about two (2) months work to do on the manholes.  Town Manager Ellestad stated will need to have legal agreements signed by land owners for the laterals to be refurbished/replaced from property line to home.  Councilor Monica Dock asked what the criteria is for who will be chosen for this.  Town Manager Ellestad stated it will based on recommendations from the engineers.

E. Multi-Purpose Trail Update.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated the trees have been cut and Dominion Energy will be coming in soon to move the pole.
New Business:
A. Request from Rescue Squad for Additional Funding for Christmas Parade.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated Council has a request from the Rescue Squad asking for an additional $100.00 for the Christmas parade.
Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Sonny Williams to increase the Rescue Squad’s budget from $250.00 to $350.00 for the 2018 Christmas parade.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

B. Letter from American Tower.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated he does not believe it is advantageous for the Town of Glasgow to change their cell tower rental agreement with American Tower.  Town Council concurred with the Town Manager.

C. Request to Change Employee Health Insurance Carrier.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated the Local Choice state-operated health insurance is slightly better than what the Town has now, it is still Anthem insurance, and the Town would still be in the network.
Motion by Andy Ryan and Seconded by Mike Turner to change the employee health insurance carrier from a private plan with Anthem of VA to Local Choice Health Benefits Program, administered by Anthem, to be effective 1/1/2019.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

D. Transmit FY 2017 Audit and Management Letter Response.  Town Treasurer Steven Drasye stated Mary Earhart will be in the office the first week of December gathering the information for the FY 2018 audit. Treasurer Drasye stated he is checking with QS/1 on which reports are the best to run.  Treasurer Drasye stated all delinquent real estate and personal property taxes are tracked daily as they are paid.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated he would like to provide quarterly budget reports to Town Council.  
Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Greg Hartbarger to accept the FY 2017 Audit and Management Letter Responses.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

E. Request to Vacate Portion of 11th Street/Lease Town Lots.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated Chris Rowsey wants to expand his landscaping business.  Town Manager Ellestad stated Mr. Rowsey will maintain the property, pay for the ad for the public hearing and he would have to lease it.  Councilor Sonny Williams stated he would put this on hold until Mr. Rowsey actually opens his business, as he has not actually opened the business yet.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated conditions can be put in the lease e.g. taking care of the property, etc.  
Tabled until Mr. Rowsey talks to Council of his intentions for property.

F. Report on Recirculating Pumps at WWTP.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated both pumps went bad.  Town Manager Ellestad stated new pumps were included in the sewer rehab project.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the estimated cost to replace both pumps and a new electrical panel is approximately $75,000.00.  Town Manager Ellestad stated $100,000.00 was budgeted in the 2nd phase of the sewer up-grade project.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the Town has $450,000.00 in the 1st phase of the grant.  Town Manager Ellestad stated Rural Development says can use the money in the grant to replace pumps but will have to take out some of the equipment the Town was going to buy that is not as badly needed.  Town Manager Ellestad stated pumps are currently being rented at a monthly cost of $4,200.00 per month for rental and diesel fuel.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the pumps run 24/7.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the engineers are developing the specs and the Town will have to go through the bidding process through Rural Development.  Town Manager Ellestad stated it will probably be January 2019 when the pumps are purchased.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the electric panel is the most expensive.
Mayor Clark excused the public at 8:15 PM for Town Council to enter Executive Session.  

Motion by Sonny Williams and Seconded by Andy Ryan for Glasgow Town Council to convene in executive session under the Virginia Freedom of Information Act in order to discuss personnel matters.

Voice Vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes 

A. Ryan – Yes
 


M. Turner – Yes 

A. Bradley – Yes

G. Hartbarger –Yes 
 

M. Dock – Yes
Motion Carried with unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Andy Ryan and Seconded by Mike Turner to be adjourned and the Glasgow Town Council reconvene in open session at 8:35 PM.

Voice Vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes 

A. Ryan – Yes
 

M. Turner – Yes 

A. Bradley – Yes

G. Hartbarger – Yes

M. Dock – Yes
Motion Carried with unanimous voice vote.

Whereas, the Town of Glasgow Town Council has convened an executive meeting on this date pursuant to an affirmative recorded vote and in accordance with the provisioins of the Virginia Freedom of Information Act;

and

Whereas Section 2.2-3711 of the Code of Virginia requires a certification by the Town of Glasgow Town Council that such executive meeting was conducted in conformity with Virginia law;

Now, therefore be it resolved that the Town of Glasgow Town Council hereby certifies that to the best of each member’s knowledge (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirement by Virginia were discussed in the executive meeting to which this certification resolution applies and (ii) only such public business matters as were identified in the motion convening the executive meeting were heard, discussed, or considered by the Town of Glasgow Town Council.

Motion by Andy Ryan and Seconded by Sonny Williams that to the best of my knowledge (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements under Section 2.2-3711 (A) of the Code of Virginia, 1950, as amended, and (ii) only such public business matters as were identified in the motion by which the closed meeting was convened were heard, discussed or considered in the meeting.

Voice Vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes 

A. Ryan – Yes 


M. Turner – Yes 

A. Bradley – Yes

G. Hartbarger – Yes
 

M. Dock – Yes
Motion Carried with unanimous voice vote.

With no further business, Mayor Ruby Clark adjourned the meeting at 8:36 PM.
___________________________________

______________________________
Mayor






Clerk
State of ____

County of ____

On this _____ day of _______, 2018, I certify (or attest) that the preceding or attached document, is a true, exact, complete, and unaltered copy made by me of _________________________________(description of document), presented to me by the document’s custodian, ________________________ , and that, to the best of my knowledge, the photocopied document is neither a public record nor a publicly recordable document, certified copies of which are available from an official source other than a notary.
____________________________________
(Notary’s signature and seal)
“Attached to November 13, 2018 Town Council Meeting Minutes.  Number of pages including this one ___. 

Document Date, if any:__________.  Signatories, if any:__________.”
